

IS CHINA PREPARED FOR GLOBAL TERRORISM? XINJIANG AND BEYOND

DANIEL L. BYMAN AND ISRAA SABER

SEPTEMBER 2019

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

China has long faced low-level violence from the East Turkestan Islamic Movement (ETIM), which seeks an independent Xinjiang. To counter the ETIM and other separatist Uighurs, the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) has passed laws regulating, and in some cases restricting, expressions of Islamic and Turkic identity. Such levels of control have been used elsewhere in China where the CCP has felt threatened by separatist movements. Since the 2014 "Strike Hard" campaign, China's crackdown in Xinjiang has escalated to include internment camps, forced labor, and daily indoctrination programs. The CCP has also made great use of technological advancements to surveil Xinjiang residents. Besides surveillance cameras equipped with facial recognition, the government also collects information such as biometric data, data usage, and location. This sweeping approach is used to combat what China considers to be a serious terrorism threat.

As China continues to develop the ways in which it counters terrorism at home, it has also begun to export its version of counterterrorism methods abroad. In addition to selling surveillance technology to foreign governments, China has also become a more active player in the international counterterrorism space. It has increased its involvement with bilateral and multilateral counterterrorism institutions and has used its soft power to suppress criticism of its tactics. This heightened involvement in counterterrorism activity abroad combined with China's increasing economic influence, resulting from the Belt and Road Initiative, have made Chinese nationals and projects larger targets of terrorism abroad.

While China has never been a particularly strong counterterrorism partner for the United States, recent tensions in trade and rhetoric make cooperation especially unlikely in the near to medium term. Differences in approaches to technology usage and oversight and criticisms of China's human rights violations have added to the tension. Though, superficially, the United States and other liberal democracies are still setting the global counterterrorism agenda. China has found opportunity to independently strengthen ties with states facing terrorism threats. If China moves towards taking a leadership role in countering terrorism and its policies become the future standard, counterterrorism could become an additional area of contention between Beijing and Washington.

INTRODUCTION

China currently faces a limited terrorism threat, but this danger could increase as China's global presence expands. Beijing is concerned about the domestic threat posed by the East Turkestan Islamic Movement and the Turkestan Islamic Party, and as China has become an international economic and political actor, its nationals and facilities overseas have become targets of a range of terrorist groups. Some of those targeting China have international links, but the most common dangers are from disgruntled members of Muslim minorities in China that have only loose ties to established terrorist organizations like the Islamic State and from radicalized individuals returning from Afghanistan/ Pakistan and Syria to Xinjiang.

Beijing considers terrorism a threat to the integrity and legitimacy of the Chinese state, not just a limited danger to individual citizens. The result has been a series of massive crackdowns, with China now becoming the world's largest jailor of Muslims, particularly those of the Turkic ethnic minority. In addition, Beijing has implemented a comprehensive surveillance system, enabling it to track its citizens to stop both crime and any political violence before it spreads. A longer-term approach — and one that provokes considerable resentment — is the use of policies designed to encourage cultural assimilation and internal migration to areas where Turkic minorities predominate. Over time, Chinese leaders hope, Muslim cultures will simply be swallowed up and dissipate.

Counterterrorism, for now, has a limited impact on China's foreign policy. Beijing has shown a willingness to work with an array of countries, such as Saudi Arabia, whose policies foster the spread of Salafi ideas that China opposes at home, as well as other countries like Iran which the United States considers a sponsor of terrorism. For now, neither the United States nor other countries have shown more than token concern for China's mass incarceration and surveillance programs. Indeed, China is even selling its surveillance methods to other countries. China, however, is actively involved in Pakistan, Nigeria, and other countries with a significant terrorism problem, and thus its nationals and business projects are increasingly at risk.

"

For now, China-U.S. counterterrorism cooperation seems highly unlikely.

China could be an increasingly important counterterrorism partner for the United States given that both countries have a global presence, but such cooperation is not necessarily desirable given how differently the two countries view the threat and appropriate responses. For now, China-U.S. counterterrorism cooperation, be it military, lawenforcement, or intelligence-sharing focused, seems highly unlikely. In addition, China's repressive policies could be a sore point in bilateral relations should there be a U.S. administration that prioritizes human rights and takes more concrete actions beyond the condemnations by State Department officials being offered today. Finally, the policies of U.S. internet companies — whether to heed China's wishes on surveillance and content or push for free speech that may be exploited by communities China accuses of being linked to terrorism — may prove contentious. Notably, while technology companies are debating whether or not to comply with Chinese Communist Party (CCP) policies, a number of U.S. companies are contributing to the development and entrenchment of China's surveillance program.¹

The remainder of this essay has five parts. It first describes the terrorism threat to China, both at home and abroad. It then looks at how China has responded to this danger. The foreign policy implications are then examined. We then propose several reasons why China might become more involved in global counterterrorism. The paper concludes by assessing the implications for the United States.

1. THE TERRORISM THREAT TO CHINA

China has long faced low-level violence from the East Turkestan Islamic Movement (ETIM). ETIM, started by Hasan Mahsun, a Uighur Muslim from Kashgar, seeks an independent Xinjiang, which the organization refers to as East Turkestan. Though it began as a separatist movement, ETIM became more radical over time, in part because some of its members mixed with al-Qaida and the Taliban.² The U.S. Treasury and State Departments classified ETIM as a terrorist group in 2002 to freeze its assets, but did not officially designate it as a Foreign Terrorist Organization.³

ETIM's organization is muddy, but it has a jihadist, action-oriented wing, often referred to as the Turkestan Islamic Movement (TIM), though that name is also often used for the organization as a whole. China claims that the East Turkistan Education and Solidarity Association (ETESA), a Uighur-led organization based in Istanbul, is also linked to ETIM and has played a role in sending Uighurs to fight in Syria.⁴ ETESA, however, classifies itself as a purely *dawah*-oriented organization committed to educating Turkic Muslims by "meeting their Islamic, social, cultural, spiritual, and earthly needs."⁵ The Turkish government refuses to crack down on the ETESA's activities in Turkey since

Uighurs are a Turkic people and the ETESA endorses the Erdoğan government. Regardless of the ETESA's involvement, Uighurs have used Turkey as an entry point to Syria where they have forged connections with groups like the Islamic State.⁶

Much of what China considers terrorism at home, however, appears to involve individuals or small groups rather than larger organizations. In February 2017, five people died when three Uighurs detonated a bomb outside of a government compound in Xinjiang. In December 2016, another attack on a government building killed one person, and earlier that year a police chief was killed in a bombing.7 Other notable incidents include the 2009 riots in Urumgi, which began when two Uighurs died during clashes between Uighurs and Han Chinese at a factory in Guangdong. In response, over 1,000 rioted in Urumqi resulting in more than 150 dead and over 1,000 injured. The Chinese government claimed that the World Uyghur Congress, a Uighur advocacy organization based in Germany and classified as a terrorist organization by the CCP, organized the riots.⁸ In October 2013, three Uighurs drove into pedestrians in Tiananmen Square. The incident, which was believed to be a suicide attack, resulted in five fatalities, three of which were the car passengers, and nearly 40 injured.⁹ In March 2014, eight Uighurs armed with knives killed 29 and injured 140 at the Kunming train station. In May 2014, a suicide bomber killed 39 at a market in Urumgi. That same month, one Uighur also armed with a knife injured six at a train station in Guangzhou.¹⁰

Chinese citizens outside of the country are also vulnerable, and this risk is increasing as China's global presence grows. In Pakistan, the Islamic State's local "province" kidnapped and executed two Chinese nationals in 2017. In 2016, suicide bombers rammed a car into the gates of the Chinese Embassy in the Kyrgyz Republic, injuring three local staff.¹¹ In 2019, Baluch separatists attacked a hotel popular with Chinese visitors, citing anger with China's commercial and government-linked construction in the region.¹² Many of the Chinese deaths are "collateral damage" from attacks on hotels or other targets that house Westerners and foreigners in general rather than specific attacks on Chinese nationals.¹³

Establishing ties to extremist groups abroad fundamentally changed groups and radical individuals in China. The first members of the Turkestan Islamic Movement were Uighurs who had fled the crackdown in Xinjiang, finding refuge in Afghanistan and Pakistan where they forged ties to, and absorbed the worldview of, al-Qaida and the Taliban. Although it is difficult to determine an exact figure, a notable number of Uighurs went to fight in Syria, falling under the sway of jihadist groups there.¹⁴ The Islamic State in 2017 pledged to attack China and has otherwise issued occasional propaganda to that end. As transit to Syria became more difficult and the war there less attractive, Indonesia emerged as an alternative theater of jihad.¹⁵

2. THE EVOLVING STATE RESPONSE

Chinese counterterrorism is repressive and otherwise favors an array of security measures with a focus on arrests and surveillance. The government argues that ratcheting up surveillance and counterterrorism programs is done in an effort to counter the "three evil forces": separatism, terrorism, and extremism.¹⁶ The idea of the three evils was conceptualized in the late 1990s and remains the framework used by the CCP for its counterterrorism strategy.¹⁷

Many of China's counterterrorism measures are simply the result of years of accumulated experience. The 2014 "Strike Hard Campaign against Violent Terrorism," the operation behind the current crackdown in Xinjiang, is only the most recent in a series of Strike Hard campaigns beginning in 1983.¹⁸ Strike Hard campaigns began as anti-crime operations to assure the public of the state's ability to provide security. With the fall of the Soviet Union and the ensuing independence of Central Asian states and in the aftermath of 9/11, Strike Hard campaigns saw a shift towards focusing on illegal religious activity and separatist ideas.¹⁹

Some of what China does in the name of counterterrorism would be done by any country, such as building up its border patrol to detain foreign fighters returning from Syria. Other actions, such as forcing the return of Muslim students studying in the Middle East to then arrest and "re-educate" them, are uniquely Chinese.²⁰

The government alleges that since 2014, it has arrested nearly 13,000 terrorists in Xinjiang, broken up over 1,500 violent and terrorist gangs, seized over 2,000 explosive devices, and punished over 30,000 people for illegal religious activity.²¹ However, as much of what China considers terrorism would be legitimate religious observance or political action in other countries, numbers for truly violent actors are, in reality, unknown.

China passed its first comprehensive counterterrorism legislation in 2015, showing a growing prioritization of domestic counterterrorism efforts. Previous legal measures against terrorism have been amendments to Chinese criminal codes, passed partly in an effort to comply with U.N. obligations, rather than standalone, comprehensive laws.²² The 2015 counterterrorism law gives the government broad authorities and vaguely defines terrorism and extremism so as to encompass a broad range of actions that the regime fears would threaten domestic stability.23 Among other things, China's law requires that technology companies assist with counterterrorism, including with decryption, and limits foreign access to the information and communications technology (ICT) market in China for national security reasons.²⁴ It also prohibits the media from reporting on counterterrorism without government approval. Many have criticized the approved law for providing room for egregious human rights violations by failing to include judicial oversight, allowing for individuals to be sent to education centers after prison sentences without clarifying the circumstances under which that can occur, and mobilizing members of the public against targeted groups through the creation of villager committees.²⁵

In practice, counterterrorism activity in the Xinjiang Province proved particularly aggressive, banning clothes that supposedly advocate extremism and banning "enticing" a minor to participate in religious activities. Individuals could be fined tens of thousands of dollars for spreading news, including on social media, that supposedly harms stability. Publishing, downloading, and sharing "extremist" thoughts are also prohibited.²⁶ The government has also published a list of actions that imply religious extremism, but the list includes seemingly arbitrary actions such as storing large amounts of food or suddenly quitting drinking and smoking.²⁷ To quell dissent, the government has worked since 2014 to build out a police state that essentially monitors residents' every move. Though this system primarily exists in Xinjiang, the government has begun to actively export its surveillance technology to other parts of China.28 This involves innovative (some would say dystopic) uses of sensors, big data, and other cutting-edge technologies and methods. This surveillance presence is particularly heavy in Muslim-populated areas. To enter markets, buy fuel, or use public transportation, residents submit to facial recognition scans. Residents must download apps for their phones that monitor their messages and data, and some residents have systems in their cars that are tracked by satellites. Authorities also collect biometric data such as DNA, fingerprints, iris scans, and even gait.²⁹ Knives purchased by Uighurs have the purchasers' identification data etched onto the blades as OR codes. For those under any form of suspicion, facial recognition software alerts authorities when they venture more than 300 meters from their homes, workplaces, or other approved areas.³⁰ Officials also place QR codes on homes for officers to scan whenever they interrogate the occupants. The level of surveillance that Uighurs are subjected to is informed by their own level of political trustworthiness, along with that of friends and family members. In fact, the detention of one individual in Xinjiang subjects the next three generations in his family to increased surveillance.³¹

Complementing the surveillance system is a heavy police and security presence that is unique to Xinjiang and other minority regions like Tibet. Police and paramilitary troops are stationed every few hundred feet, and there is a network of police posts and stations that enable a rapid response - and an intimidating show of force. This grid-like system was first tried and perfected in Tibet by the then-CCP Secretary Chen Quanguo. Chen has been the CCP secretary in Xinjiang since 2016 and is the mastermind behind the region's surveillance and re-education programs.³² When residents receive calls from overseas or partake in any other activity that authorities might deem suspicious. police go to their homes to question them.33 To integrate the heavy technological surveillance with the police presence, officials use the Integrated Joint Operations Platform (IJOP), a mobile app. The app collects personal information on all Xinjiang residents, not just Turkic Muslims, and links it to the individual's

identification number. It also tracks residents' locations and seemingly innocuous information such as electricity usage. The app amalgamates this information and notifies officials when an individual needs to be investigated. It also provides officials with specific questions to ask during interrogations and requires them to indicate if the person in question falls within a list of types that receive additional attention. Things like traveling to or from Xinjiang or knowing how to weld would put individuals on the IJOP's radar.³⁴

Chinese officials acknowledge the presence of a robust Sinicization program in Xinjiang meant to assert government oversight over ethnic and religious affairs.³⁵ China's Sinicization program extends far beyond confiscating religious material and now includes largescale political education camps. More than one million Uighurs and other Muslims are currently detained in re-education camps with another two million forced to attend daytime political indoctrination programs.³⁶ These camps have been compared to concentration and internment camps given their abusive nature. Detainees face harsh interrogation practices, including torture, and rigorous indoctrination programs that have driven some to suicide.³⁷ The indoctrination curriculum includes reciting Chinese laws and Communist Party policies, learning Mandarin, singing songs about the CCP and Xi Jinping, and renouncing religious beliefs.³⁸ The CCP refers to these camps as vocational training centers, and evidence shows that some of those interred are being forced to work in on-campus factories for low wages. The government argues that the centers aim to turn the Uighur population into an industrial workforce to help lift them out of poverty.³⁹ The indoctrination program is not confined to the camps. Uighurs living outside of the camps are also required to attend weekly or daily flag-raising ceremonies, Mandarin classes, and political indoctrination meetings during which they are obligated to praise the CCP and condemn their families. They are also sometimes forced to host government officials for homestays through a program called "Becoming Family" to both further indoctrinate them and to give the government additional oversight.⁴⁰

The CCP has also passed a law to formalize the Sinicization program with a goal of bringing Islam within the confines of traditional Chinese culture. Representatives from eight Islamic organizations met with government officials and agreed on a five-year

plan to Sinicize Islam and make it more compatible with socialism.⁴¹ The government has also undertaken efforts in the past few years to eliminate outward symbols of affiliation with Islam. This includes banning the veil, fasting for Ramadan, and certain beards; restricting pilgrimages to Mecca; and even issuing a list of banned names because of their association with Islam.⁴² In 2014, Xinjiang passed the Regulations on Religious Affairs which also banned teaching religion in schools, prohibited the use of "halal" as a label for anything other than food, and banned children from participating in religious activity, including at home.43 The government has also gone to lengths to bulldoze and rebuild the Old Town in Kashgar which is known for its traditional Islamic and Central Asian architecture. One mosque in the Old Town was converted into a hookah lounge while new restaurants in the area are catering to Han Chinese tastes.44

Although the CCP presents it as an economic program, the Great Western Development campaign has contributed to changing demographics in Xinjiang. The campaign, initiated in 1999, seeks to bring economic prosperity to minority-majority regions to quell separatist impulses, beginning with Xinjiang. The CCP has explicitly encouraged Han migration to Xinjiang to better integrate the province when separatism was proving to be a larger issue in the 1990s.⁴⁵ Because of the increased investment into Xinjiang, Han Chinese migrated to the region, dramatically changing the ethnic makeup of the province and creating tremendous local resentment. Although Han Chinese made up only 7% of Xinjiang's population in 1949, today, they make up at least 40% of the population.⁴⁶ To complement Han migration to Xinjiang, the government has also implemented a labor exportation program through which Uighurs are sent to work in other regions in China. This subsequently lowers the number of Uighurs in the region, thereby increasing the ratio of Hans to Uighurs.⁴⁷ The government also orchestrates ethnic dilution by encouraging Hans and Kazakh Muslims to intermarry by offering monetary rewards.⁴⁸ There is also some evidence of Uighur women being forced to marry Han men in exchange for freeing male relatives held in the internment camps.⁴⁹ By intentionally manipulating Xinjiang's demographics and erasing various facets of traditional Uighur and Muslim culture in the region, the CCP is partaking in a form of cultural destruction under the guise of counterterrorism and counterextremism.

3. FOREIGN POLICY IMPLICATIONS FOR CHINA

Counterterrorism has not fundamentally altered China's foreign policy – or affected other countries' relations with China. Beijing has worked well with a range of governments, including those that claim to champion the Muslim community, relying on its economic influence as well as arms sales, surveillance assistance, and limited security cooperation to gain their support in general and for terrorism-related issues.

Countries that have expressed human rights concerns about the mass jailing of Muslims and other Chinese abuses that might incite terrorists have done so in a perfunctory way at most. At the international level, multilateral institutions are shying away from condemning Chinese treatment of Uighurs, though individual officials are making efforts to bring more attention to China's actions.⁵⁰ Since taking her post as U.N. High Commissioner for Human Rights, Michelle Bachelet has regularly criticized China's human rights violations and called on the CCP to grant a U.N. factfinding mission unfettered access to Xinjiang.⁵¹ Such calls have been met by accusations of bias, with the CCP asserting that U.N. officials and member states are "politically driven" and maintain a double standard in how they choose to label terrorist attacks in China versus the Middle East.52

"

The international community's unwillingness and inability to hold China to account is driven by China's growing economic dominance.

In March 2019, the Council of Foreign Ministers of the Organization of Islamic Cooperation, headquartered in Saudi Arabia, went as far as adopting a resolution commending China's efforts to care for Muslims and indicating an interest in future cooperation.⁵³ The international community's unwillingness and inability to hold China to account is driven by China's growing economic dominance, especially as the Belt and Road

Initiative (BRI) gains momentum, Beijing's willingness to tolerate human rights abuses in other countries, and its moderately successful efforts to modify the international human rights regime to make it more accommodating of China's actions.⁵⁴ This dynamic became especially obvious in July 2019 when 22 states, primarily Western, submitted a letter to the U.N. Human Rights Council calling on China to respect human rights.⁵⁵ Though the signatories were made public, no state took credit for leading the effort out of fear of targeted economic backlash from China. In response, 37 states, primarily Middle Eastern and African states with poor human rights records, submitted a letter commending China's human rights achievements and the success of its counterterrorism program.⁵⁶

China, for its part, is willing to work with countries at risk from terrorism. Aggressive commercial efforts continue in Pakistan, Kazakhstan, countries in sub-Saharan Africa, and other countries with a terrorism risk, and thousands of Chinese workers reside in these countries. This is despite listing many of these countries as "sensitive" and exposing Uighurs with any ties to this list of 26 sensitive countries to interrogation, detention, or imprisonment.⁵⁷ Notably, the countries on the list are all either Muslim-majority or have significant Muslim populations.

China has relied on governments in these areas to fight terrorism themselves rather than becoming directly involved or working with the United States, France, or other external powers against terrorist groups. This is primarily because China has for some time claimed a non-interference position, but also because it was just in 2016 that the Chinese armed forces became authorized to conduct counterterrorism operations abroad,⁵⁸ and in general, China's power projection capacity remains weak.

In general, China seeks to present itself as respecting the international counterterrorism framework, even if its actions indicate otherwise. As a permanent member of the U.N. Security Council (UNSC), China has regularly voted in favor of counterterrorism resolutions undergirded by the rule of law and human rights. It has also, in the past, advocated for U.N. members to agree on a definition of terrorism that can serve as the foundation of future counterterrorism work and for U.N. counterterrorism measures to address the supposed root causes of terrorism such as poverty and the desire for self-determination. It has ratified nearly all U.N. conventions related to counterterrorism and has shown a commitment to updating the UNSC Counterterrorism Committee on actions it has taken to meet U.N. obligations.⁵⁹

The change in China's engagement with domestic and international terrorism can also be seen in its increased involvement with multilateral institutions focused on counterterrorism. China is a founding member of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization which was created in 2001 to allow for closer security cooperation between members. The organization has long emphasized combatting terrorism as a priority and employed China's rhetoric regarding the three evil forces.⁶⁰ In 2011, China was one of the founding members of the Global Counterterrorism Forum, which supports the implementation of the U.N. Global Counter-Terrorism Strategy.⁶¹ The strategy is the first U.N. resolution outlining a comprehensive strategic and operational approach to counterterrorism.62 In recent years, China increasingly has been taking part in bilateral and multilateral counterterrorism training exercises, having conducted operations with Cambodia, Nepal, India, Pakistan, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan, Uzbekistan, Kazakhstan, and Russia in 2018. In 2019, China joined Afghanistan, Pakistan, and Tajikistan to create the Quadrilateral Cooperation and Coordination Mechanism, which aims to improve counterterrorism cooperation among the four countries.63

The relationship with Pakistan is especially notable because it is the first time that the economic elements of the BRI were linked to increased military cooperation, and such a pattern may be a harbinger. The China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC) is China's flagship BRI project but remains under threat by Baloch militant groups. Pakistan recently created a military force solely responsible for protecting CPEC projects and Chinese workers, and China has struck a deal with the Pakistani government to build Chinese fighter jets and other weaponry in Pakistan.⁶⁴ In terms of volume, Pakistan is by far China's largest patron having bought 39% of China's arms sales since 2010.⁶⁵

In addition to exporting arms and working with regional states, China is exporting the surveillance state in the name of counterterrorism and is indeed using its exports to strengthen its own surveillance capacity. Chinese firms are working with Ethiopia, Ecuador, Bolivia, Brazil, Venezuela, and other states to help them monitor political opposition and journalists. In Venezuela, ZTE, a Chinese telecommunications company at the forefront of developing technology used for social control, helped the government create a "fatherland card" to store massive amounts of personal data.⁶⁶ Such technological capacity can help these governments fight crime, but they also strengthen the state's capacity to target its political opposition. By exporting this technology, the Chinese government and companies gain access to a tremendous amount of data that in turn helps them advance the algorithms behind these various technologies.⁶⁷

4. ISSUES THAT MAY CHANGE CHINA'S RISK LEVEL

Although China's current terrorism risk is low, several factors may change this in future years. This is particularly likely internationally, as China becomes a global power and because China has less ability to repress dissent abroad than it does at home.

The most likely risk is simply to Chinese nationals and commercial interests overseas. Many Chinese commercial initiatives, including many linked to the BRI, are in countries like Nigeria and Pakistan that have a significant jihadist terrorist presence. Al-Qaida, the Islamic State, and like-minded groups have a presence in Southeast Asia, South Asia, Central Asia, and Africa where China is active and governments are often weak or have limited reach. Chinese nationals may be victims of "collateral damage" from other attacks, targets of kidnapping for ransom, or other risks.

In addition, China's infrastructure building and other efforts often change local dynamics, creating new terrorism risks. Local communities, suddenly tied to the central government and commercial centers through new roads and commercial relationships, may be increasingly resentful of their governments and of the Chinese workers and companies that support them, especially as China-funded projects are less likely to protect human rights when compared to projects funded by the U.S. or EU. They are also less likely to be accommodating of local needs and attitudes and more concerned with the needs of the national government. This could lead to a new trend whereby Chinese nationals and projects are no longer simply "collateral damage" but are, in fact, targets themselves.

China's gross mistreatment of its own Muslim community could become an issue among the world's Muslims. For now, important states like Saudi Arabia and Egypt have played down any criticism of China, with only the Turkish government raising the issue, albeit inconsistently. China historically has not been an important part of the Islamic world's discourse, but high-profile events there could change this, perhaps quite quickly.

"

A highly visible Chinese counterterrorism operation overseas may catch the attention of jihadist groups, moving China closer to center stage.

China's own responses may also make this more likely. A highly visible Chinese counterterrorism operation overseas may catch the attention of jihadist groups, moving China closer to center stage. Regimes may also seek Chinese support to crush dissent and violence at home, making China more of an immediate enemy of jihadist organizations.

5. IMPLICATIONS FOR THE UNITED STATES

Cooperation between China and the United States on counterterrorism is unlikely in the near to medium term, but that is not to say that cooperation is always particularly desirable even if it does produce operational benefits for both countries. Although groups like the Islamic State pose a threat to both states, and dialogues and expert exchanges do occur, the two states have different counterterrorism priorities. In general, China is focused on violence involving Uighurs and others it considers immediate enemies of the Chinese state and has few qualms about relying on harsh and collective forms of punishment in pursuit of counterterrorism. The United States, in turn, sees the Uighurs and other Muslim communities as oppressed when it gives them any thought at all.⁶⁸ It, instead, prioritizes terrorism in the greater Middle East. This difference in interest and focus now also operates against the backdrop of greater tension between the United States and China in trade and in rhetoric from the Trump administration.

In the aftermath of 9/11, China offered minimal support to the United States in counterterrorism operations in Central Asia, but it exploited the world's mobilization against Islamist jihadism to ratchet up operations in Xinjiang. It also encouraged the United States to designate the East Turkestan Islamic Movement as a terrorist organization, which it did in 2002, though the Department of State remained critical of China's actions towards Uighurs and other Muslim minorities.⁶⁹ Besides offering verbal backing, China has done little to support global counterterrorism operations and has in fact frustrated efforts by the U.S. and its partners by not reciprocating in intelligence exchanges about international terrorist threats.⁷⁰

Cooperation today remains limited and the U.S. government continues to be critical of China's human rights record, although economic competition has become more intense than in the past. Secretary of State Michael Pompeo has been the most outspoken member of the Trump administration on China's treatment of the Uighurs, pledging U.S. support to end repression of Islam in China and accusing China of conflating terrorism with religious and political expression.⁷¹ The Department of State had planned to sanction select Chinese individuals and entities with support from the National Security Council under the Global Magnitsky Act, but was blocked from doing so by the Treasury Department to avoid jeopardizing ongoing trade talks with the Chinese government.⁷² The issue of human rights abuses in Xinjiang and general opposition to China's current counterterrorism practices have also managed to gain traction and support in Congress, further posing an obstacle to cooperation. Representatives from both parties in both chambers of Congress wrote a letter to senior Trump administration officials urging them to sanction individuals responsible for human rights violations in Xinjiang.⁷³ Three separate bills have also been introduced to Congress condemning the regime's actions in Xinjiang.74

Differences in counterterrorism approaches also extend to the technology industry. Technology clearly plays a central role in Chinese counterterrorism, and control over the industry is integral to the CCP's broad use of technology. This insistence on extreme oversight of the industry is one area of tension with U.S. and European-based internet companies. China is highly interested in increasing cooperation in combating terrorist use of the internet, especially by individuals and entities it finds threatening to the CCP. However, because of vast differences in Chinese and American values as they relate to privacy, different views on political and social activism among Muslims in China, and tensions over dominance in cyberspace, cooperation has been difficult. In addition to wanting the U.S. government and technology companies to moderate content it believes to be dangerous, the CCP also antagonizes American technology companies by requiring them (and other foreign technology companies operating in China) to create China-only versions of their products that ensure compliance with local laws regarding censorship and government accessibility to software and data.75

U.S. counterterrorism relations with China are unlikely to improve under a Democratic presidency. Democratic presidential candidates have not spoken much about China, but in the few statements made, they express a desire to continue restricting trade with China to avoid the erosion of America's economic and security advantages. There may, however, be a change in the U.S. government's approach to Chinese human rights violations. Though the current administration does express some criticism of human rights abuses in China, it has been reluctant to take punitive actions. Under a Democratic administration, there stands a greater chance for measures against China that may bring more attention to this issue, such as increasing oversight on tech transfers to China for use in surveillance and other activities that infringe on human rights. Such measures would create additional tension in the bilateral relationship.

6. CONCLUSION

For much of recent history, the United States and other liberal democracies have set the global counterterrorism agenda. China has played an active role in the shaping of the debates and measures that comprise the counterterrorism framework, but the framework still reflects the liberal values held by most P5 members, which China rhetorically supports. Complementing its public commitment to international counterterrorism measures, China has found opportunity to independently strengthen ties with states facing terrorism threats, through economic partnerships and implicit support of their illiberal approaches to counterterrorism, and may move towards taking a leadership role in countering terrorism, especially as it sees economic value in increasing security cooperation. Making China's counterterrorism policies the future standard is not only dangerous because it fails to respect human rights. but also because Beijing and Washington disagree on the nature of the threat, creating the potential for an additional area of contention.

REFERENCES

1 Ryan Mac, Rosalind Adams, and Megha Rajagopalan, "US Universities And Retirees Are Funding The Technology Behind China's Surveillance State," *Buzzfeed News*, May 30, 2019, <u>https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/ryanmac/us-money-funding-facial-recognition-sensetime-megvii</u>; Eva Dou and Chao Deng, "Western Companies Get Tangled in China's Muslim Clampdown," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 16, 2019, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/western-companies-get-tangled-in-chinas-muslim-clampdown-11558017472</u>.

2 Beina Xu, Holly Fletcher, and Jayshree Bajoria, "The East Turkestan Islamic Movement," *Council on Foreign Relations*, September 4, 2014, <u>https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/east-turkestan-islamic-movement-etim;</u> Colin P. Clarke and Paul Rexton Kan, "Uighur Foreign Fighters: An Underexamined Jihadist Challenge," (The Hague, The Netherlands: International Centre for Counter-Terrorism—The Hague, November 2017), <u>https://icct.nl/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/ClarkeKan-Uighur-Foreign-Fighters-An-Underexamined-Jihadist-Challenge-Nov-2017-1.pdf</u>.

3 Shirley A. Kan, "U.S.-China Counterterrorism Cooperation: Issues for U.S. Policy," (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, July 8, 2010), <u>https://digital.library.unt.edu/ark:/67531/metadc501601/</u> m1/1/high_res_d/RL33001_2010Jul08.pdf.

4 Qiu Yongzheng and Liu Chang, "Xinjiang jihad hits Syria," *Global Times*, October 29, 2012, <u>http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/740936.shtml</u>.

5 "About Us," East Turkistan Education & Solidarity Association, <u>http://maarip.org/english/blog/2013/07/08/about-us/</u>.

6 Jacob Zenn, "The Turkistan Islamic Party in Double-Exile: Geographic and Organizational Divisions in Uighur Jihadism," *Terrorism Monitor* 16, no. 17 (September 7, 2018): 8-12, <u>https://jamestown.org/program/the-turkistan-islamic-party-in-double-exile-geographic-and-organizational-divisions-in-uighur-jihadism/</u>.

7 "Country Reports on Terrorism 2017," (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of State, September 2018), <u>https://www.state.gov/reports/country-reports-on-terrorism-2017/;</u> "Country Reports on Terrorism 2016," (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of State, July 2017), <u>https://www.state.gov/reports/country-reports-on-terrorism-2016/</u>.

8 Edward Wong, "Riots in Western China Amid Ethnic Tension," *The New York Times*, July 5, 2009, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2009/07/06/world/asia/06china.html;</u> "Is China Fraying?: The Riots in Xinjiang," *The Economist*, July 9, 2009, <u>https://www.economist.com/briefing/2009/07/09/is-china-fraying</u>.

9 Tania Branigan, "Chinese police hunt for two Xinjiang men after deadly Tiananmen car crash," *The Guardian*, October 29, 2013, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/oct/29/china-hunt-xinjiang-men-tiananmen-carcrash</u>.

10 "China charges four in Kunming attack, sentences 113 on terror crimes," *Reuters*, April 29, 2014, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-attacks-guangzhou/six-wounded-in-knife-attack-at-southern-china-rail-station-idUSBREA4503E20140506</u>.

11 "Country Reports on Terrorism 2017."

12 Salman Masood, "Gunmen Attack Pakistan Hotel Used by Chinese and Vow Further Violence," *The New York Times*, May 11, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/11/world/asia/pakistan-hotel-attack-gwadar.</u> <u>html?smid=nytcore-ios-share</u>.

13 Mathieu Duchâtel, "Terror Overseas: Understanding China's Evolving Counter-Terror Strategy," (London, U.K.: European Council on Foreign Affairs, October 2016), <u>https://www.ecfr.eu/page/-/ECFR 193 - TERROR OVERSEAS UNDERSTANDING CHINAS EVOLVING COUNTER TERROR STRATEGY.pdf</u>.

14 "About 300 Chinese said fighting alongside Islamic State in Middle East," *Reuters*, December 15, 2015, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-china/about-300-chinese-said-fighting-alongside-islamic-state-in-middle-east-idUSKBN0JT0UX20141215?feedType=RSS&feedName=worldNews;</u> Mathieu Duchâtel, "Terror Overseas: Understanding China's Evolving Counter-Terror Strategy"; Ben Blanchard, "Syria says up to 5,000 Chinese Uighurs fighting in military groups," *Reuters*, May 11, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-mideast-crisis-syria-china/syria-says-up-to-5000-chinese-uighurs-fighting-in-militant-groups-idUSKBN1840UP</u>.

15 Robbie Gramer, "The Islamic State Pledged to Attack China Next. Here's Why.," *Foreign Policy*, March 1, 2017, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2017/03/01/the-islamic-state-pledged-to-attack-china-next-heres-why/;</u> Colin P. Clarke and Paul Rexton Kan, "Uighur Foreign Fighters."

16 Maya Wang, "China's Algorithms of Repression," (New York, NY: Human Rights Watch, May 2019), <u>https://www.hrw.org/report/2019/05/01/chinas-algorithms-repression/reverse-engineering-xinjiang-police-mass-surveillance</u>.

17 Murray Scot Tanner and James Bellacqua, "China's Response to Terrorism," (Arlington, VA: CNA Analysis & Solutions, June 2016), <u>https://apps.dtic.mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/u2/1016645.pdf</u>.

18 Craig S. Smith, "China's Efforts Against Crime Make No Dent," *The New York Times*, December 26, 2001, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2001/12/26/world/china-s-efforts-against-crime-make-no-dent.html</u>.

19 Brad Adams, Mickey Spiegel, Joe Saunders, "Devastating Blows: Religious Repression of Uighurs in Xinjiang," (New York, NY: Human Rights Watch, April 2005), <u>https://www.hrw.org/report/2005/04/11/devastating-blows/</u>religious-repression-uighurs-xinjiang.

20 Colin P. Clarke and Paul Rexton Kan, "Uighur Foreign Fighters"; "Country Reports on Terrorism 2017"; Maya Wang, "'Eradicating Ideological Viruses': China's Campaign of Repression Against Xinjiang's Muslims," (New York, NY: Human Rights Watch, September 2018), <u>https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/09/09/eradicating-ideological-viruses/chinas-campaign-repression-against-xinjiangs</u>.

21 Ben Blanchard, "China says 13,000 'terrorists' arrested in Xinjiang since 2014," *Reuters*, March 17, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-xinjiang/china-says-13000-terrorists-arrested-in-xinjiang-since-2014-idUSKCN10Z08T</u>.

22 Enshen Li, "Fighting the 'Three Evils': A Structural Analysis of Counter-Terrorism Legal Architecture in China," *Emory International Law Review* 33, no. 3 (2019), <u>https://law.emory.edu/eilr/content/volume-33/issue-3/</u> articles/three-evils-analysis-counter-terrorism-china.html#section-e353dbe42c8654f33588d4da0b517469.

23 Office of the Secretary of Defense, "Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2019," (Washington, DC: Department of Defense, May 2019), <u>https://media.</u> <u>defense.gov/2019/May/02/2002127082/-1/-1/1/2019_CHINA_MILITARY_POWER_REPORT.pdf</u>.

24 "Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2019";; "Country Reports on Terrorism 2016."

25 "China's New Counter-Terrorism Law: Implications for Tibetans and Uyghurs," (Paris: International Federation for Human Rights, November 2016), <u>https://www.savetibet.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/FIDH-ICT-Chinas-new-counter-terrorism-law-Implications-and-Dangers-for-Tibetans-and-Uyghurs-15-11-2016-FINAL.pdf;</u> Chris Buckley, "China Passes Antiterrorism Law That Critics Fear May Overreach," *The New York Times*, December 27, 2015, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2015/12/28/world/asia/china-passes-antiterrorism-law-that-critics-fear-may-overreach.html</u>.

26 "Country Reports on Terrorism 2016"; "Country Reports on Terrorism 2017."

27 Maya Wang, "'Eradicating Ideological Viruses'."

28 Nithin Coca, "China's Xinjiang surveillance is the dystopian future nobody wants," *Engadget*, February 22, 2018, <u>https://www.engadget.com/2018/02/22/china-xinjiang-surveillance-tech-spread/</u>; Cate Cadell, "From laboratory in far west, China's surveillance state spreads quietly," *Reuters*, August 14, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-monitoring-insight/from-laboratory-in-far-west-chinas-surveillance-state-spreads-quietly-idUSKBN1KZOR3</u>.

29 Maya Wang, "China's Algorithms of Repression."

30 "China Uses Facial Recognition to Fence In Villagers in Far West," *Bloomberg Businessweek*, January 17, 2018, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-01-17/china-said-to-test-facial-recognition-fence-in-muslim-heavy-area</u>; Megha Rajagopalan, "This Is What A 21st-Century Policy State Really Looks Like," *Buzzfeed News*, October 17, 2017, <u>https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/meghara/the-police-state-of-the-future-is-already-here</u>; James A. Millward, "What It's Like to Live in a Surveillance State," *The New York Times*, February 3, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/03/opinion/sunday/china-surveillance-state-uighurs.html</u>.

31 Maya Wang, "'Eradicating Ideological Viruses'."

32 Philip Wen and Olzhas Auyezov, "Tracking China's Muslim Gulag," *Reuters*, November 29, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/muslims-camps-china/</u>.

33 Megha Rajagopalan, "This Is What A 21st-Century Policy State Really Looks Like"; James A. Millward, "What It's Like to Live in a Surveillance State."

34 Maya Wang, "China's Algorithms of Repression."

35 "'Sinicisation' of Muslims in Xinjiang must go on, says Chinese official," *The Guardian*, October 13, 2018, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/oct/14/sinicisation-of-muslims-in-xinjiang-must-go-on-says-chinese-official</u>.

36 Phil Stewart, "China putting minority Muslims in 'concentration camps,' U.S. says," *Reuters*, May 3, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-china-concentrationcamps/china-putting-minority-muslims-in-</u> concentration-camps-u-s-says-idUSKCN1S925K; Nathan Sales and Sam Brownback, "China's attack on Uighurs isn't counterterrorism. It's ugly repression.," *The Washington Post*, May 22, 2019, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.</u> com/opinions/chinas-attack-on-uighurs-isnt-counterterrorism-its-ugly-repression/2019/05/22/7bfb1d60-7ccb-11e9-a5b3-34f3edf1351e_story.html?utm_term=.a7ee95196789.

37 Philip Wen and Olzhas Auyezov, "Tracking China's Muslim Gulag."

38 Philip Wen and Olzhas Auyezov, "Tracking China's Muslim Gulag"; Stephanie Nebehay, "1.5 million Muslims could be detained in China's Xinjiang: academic," *Reuters*, March 13, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-xinjiang-rights/1-5-million-muslims-could-be-detained-in-chinas-xinjiang-academic-idUSKCN1QU2MQ</u>; Ben Blanchard, "China says pace of Xinjiang 'education' will slow, but defends camps," *Reuters*, January 6, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-xinjiang-insight/china-says-pace-of-xinjiang-education-will-slow-but-defends-camps-idUSKCN1P007W</u>.

39 Chris Buckley and Austin Ramzy, "China's Detention Camps for Muslims Turn to Forced Labor," *The New York Times*, December 16, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/16/world/asia/xinjiang-china-forced-labor-camps-uighurs.html</u>.

40 Maya Wang, "'Eradicating Ideological Viruses'."

41 "China passes law to make Islam 'compatible with socialism'," *AI Jazeera*, January 5, 2019, <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/01/china-passes-law-islam-compatible-socialism-190105185031063.html</u>.

42 Gerry Shih, "China bans list of Islamic names in restive Xinjiang region," Associated Press, April 27, 2017, https://www.apnews.com/df4e5136e86b4bd7a8836da36e8c3d68.

43 Maya Wang, "'Eradicating Ideological Viruses'."

44 Philip Wen and Olzhas Auyezov, "Tracking China's Muslim Gulag."

45 Brad Adams, Mickey Spiegel, Joe Saunders, "Devastating Blows."

46 Amy H. Liu and Kevin Peters, "The Hanification of Xinjiang, China: The Economic Effects of the Great Leap West," *Studies in Ethnicity and Nationalism* 17, no. 2 (2017): 265-280, <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1111/sena.12233</u>.

47 Edward Wong, "To Quell Unrest, Beijing Moves to Scatter Uighurs Across China," *The New York Times*, November 6, 2014, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2014/11/07/world/asia/labor-program-in-china-moves-to-</u> <u>scatter-uighurs-across-han-territory.html</u>; Wang Fan, "Xinjiang workers begin their new life," *Ecns.cn*, November 3, 2014, <u>http://www.ecns.cn/2014/11-03/141211.shtml</u>.

48 Maya Wang, "'Eradicating Ideological Viruses'."

49 "Beijing accused of forcing Uyghur-Han intermarriages," *Asia Times*, May 29, 2018, <u>https://uhrp.org/news/</u> beijing-accused-forcing-uyghur-han-intermarriages.

50 "UN Chief Antonio Guterres raised 'situation in Xinjiang' in talks with Xi Jinping," South China Morning Post, April 30, 2019, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3008281/un-chief-antonio-guterres-raised-situation-xinjiang-talks-xi</u>; Nick Cumming-Bruce, "UN Rights Officials Criticize China Over Muslim Internments," *The New York Times*, November 13, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/11/13/world/asia/un-china-xinjiang-muslim-internments.html</u>.

51 "UN seeking access to China's re-education camps in Xinjiang: Bachelet," *Reuters*, December 5, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-rights-un/un-seeking-access-to-chinas-re-education-camps-in-xinjiang-bachelet-idUSKBN10416U</u>.

52 Lily Kuo, "China says UN criticism of human rights record is 'politically driven'," *The Guardian*, November 6, 2018, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/nov/06/china-un-criticism-human-rights-record</u>.

53 Organisation of Islamic Cooperation [OIC], Council of Foreign Ministers Resolution No. 1/46-MM, "On Safeguarding the Rights of Muslim Communities and Minorities in Non-OIC Member States," in Resolutions on Muslim Communities and Muslim Minorities in the Non-OIC Member States, March 2018, <u>https://www.oic-oci.org/docdown/?docID=4447&refID=1250</u>.

54 Ted Piccone, "China's Long Game on Human Rights at the United Nations," The Brookings Institution, September 2018, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/FP_20181009_china_human_rights.pdf</u>.

55 Letter from Ambassadors Sally Mansfield, Geert Muylle, Rosemary McCarney, et al. to UN Human Rights Council President Coly Seck and High Commissioner Michelle Bachelet, (July 8, 2019), <u>https://www.hrw.org/</u> <u>sites/default/files/supporting_resources/190708_joint_statement_xinjiang.pdf</u>.

56 Catherine Putz, "Which Countries Are For or Against China's Xinjiang Policies?," *The Diplomat*, July 15, 2019, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2019/07/which-countries-are-for-or-against-chinas-xinjiang-policies/</u>; Tom Miles, "Saudi Arabia and Russia among 37 states backing China's Xinjiang policy," *Reuters*, July 12, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-xinjiang-rights/china-says-almost-40-states-openly-back-its-xinjiang-policy-idUSKCN1U721X</u>.

57 Maya Wang, "'Eradicating Ideological Viruses'."

58 "China passes anti-terror law," *Global Times*, December 28, 2015, <u>http://www.globaltimes.cn/</u> <u>content/960826.shtml</u>.

59 "China passes anti-terror law."

60 Stephen Aris, "The Shanghai Cooperation Organisation: 'Tackling the Three Evil Forces'. A Regional Response to Non-Traditional Security Challenges or an Anti-Western Bloc?," *Europe-Asia Studies* 61, no. 3 (May 2009), 457-482, https://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/27752254.pdf?refreqid=excelsior%3Aeac8eed85ecbb1020dbcff708a36da41.

61 "Background and Mission," Global Counterterrorism Forum, <u>https://www.thegctf.org/About-us/Background-and-Mission;</u> "Members and Partners," Global Counterterrorism Forum, <u>https://www.thegctf.org/About-us/Members-and-partners</u>.

62 U.N. General Assembly, Resolution 60/288, The United Nations Global Counter-Terrorism Strategy, A/ Res/60/288 (September 20, 2006), <u>https://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/RES/60/288</u>.

63 Office of the Secretary of Defense, "Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2019."

64 Maria Abi-Habib, "China's 'Belt and Road' Plan in Pakistan Takes a Military Turn," *The New York Times*, December 19, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/19/world/asia/pakistan-china-belt-road-military.</u> <u>html</u>; "Pakistan army plans new unit to protect CPEC projects," *Gulf News*, May 19, 2019, <u>https://gulfnews.com/world/asia/pakistan/pakistan-army-plans-new-unit-to-protect-cpec-projects-1.64050168</u>.

65 SIPRI Arms Transfer Database, Importer/exporter TIV tables (accessed June 13, 2019), <u>https://www.sipri.org/databases/armstransfers</u>.

66 Nithin Coca, "China's Xinjiang surveillance is the dystopian future nobody wants"; Angus Berwick, "How ZTE helps Venezuela create China-style social control," *Reuters*, November 14, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/venezuela-zte/</u>; Jun Mai, "Ecuador is fighting crime using Chinese surveillance technology," *South China Morning Post*, January 22, 2018, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2129912/ecuador-fighting-crime-using-chinese-surveillance</u>.

67 Adrian Shabaz, "Freedom on the Net 2018: The Rise of Digital Authoritarianism," (Washington, DC: Freedom House, October 2018), <u>https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/FOTN_2018_Final%20</u> Booklet 11 1 2018.pdf.

68 Nathan Sales and Sam Brownback, "China's attack on Uighurs isn't counterterrorism. It's ugly repression."

69 Shirley A. Kan, "U.S.-China Counterterrorism Cooperation."

70 "Country Reports on Terrorism 2016"; "Country Reports on Terrorism 2015," (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of State, June 2016), <u>https://2009-2017.state.gov/j/ct/rls/crt/2015/;</u> "Country Reports on Terrorism 2014," (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of State, June 2015), <u>https://2009-2017.state.gov/j/ct/rls/crt/2014/</u>.

71 U.S. Department of State, "Secretary Pompeo's Meeting With Uighur Muslims Impacted by Human Rights Crisis in Xinjiang Uighur Autonomous Region of China," press statement by Robert J. Palladino, March 27, 2019, <u>https://www.state.gov/secretary-pompeos-meeting-with-uighur-muslims-impacted-by-human-rights-crisis-in-xinjiang-uighur-autonomous-region-of-china/</u>; U.S. Department of State, "On the 30th Anniversary of Tiananmen Square," press statement by Michael R. Pompeo, June 3, 2019, <u>https://www.state.gov/on-the-30th-anniversary-of-tiananmen-square/</u>. 72 Alan Rappeport and Edward Wong, "In Push for Trade Deal, Trump Administration Shelves Sanctions Over China's Crackdown on Uighurs," *The New York Times*, May 4, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/04/</u>world/asia/trump-china-uighurs-trade-deal.html?module=inline.

73 Letter from Senators Marco Rubio, Robert Menendez, Cory Gardner, et al. to Secretaries Michael Pompeo, Steven Mnuchin, and Wilbur Ross (April 3, 2019), <u>https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/04-03-19%20RM%20Rubio%20Letter%20to%20Pompeo%20Mnuchin%20Ross%20re%20Uighur%20detentions.pdf</u>.

74 UIGHUR Act of 2019, H.R. 1025, 116th Cong. (2019); Uyghur Human Rights Policy Act of 2019, H.R. 649, 116th Cong. (2019); Uyghur Human Rights Policy Act of 2019, S. 178, 116th Cong. (2019).

75 Murray Scot Tanner and James Bellacqua, "China's Response to Terrorism"; Samm Sacks, "Beijing Wants to Rewrite the Rules of the Internet," *The Atlantic*, June 18, 2018, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2018/06/zte-huawei-china-trump-trade-cyber/563033/</u>.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Daniel L. Byman is a senior fellow in the Center for Middle East Policy at Brookings, where his research focuses on counterterrorism and Middle East security. He previously served as the research director of the center. He is also vice dean for undergraduate affairs at Georgetown University's Walsh School of Foreign Service and a professor in its Security Studies Program. Previously, Byman served as a staff member with the National Commission on Terrorist Attacks on the United States ("The 9/11 Commission") and the Joint 9/11 Inquiry Staff of the House and Senate Intelligence Committees. Prior to that, Byman was a policy analyst and the director for research in the Center for Middle East Public Policy at the RAND Corporation and worked for the U.S. government. His most recent book is "Road Warriors: Foreign Fighters in the Armies of Jihad" (Oxford University Press, 2019). He is the author of several other books on counterterrorism, state sponsorship of terrorism, and conflict and terrorism in the Middle East.

Israa Saber is a senior research assistant in the Center for Middle East Policy at Brookings. She graduated from Wesleyan University with a B.A. in government.

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.